
TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





JULY 11, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Gail Nicholsen, Tom Parquez, Jordan Braren, Chuck Rion and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Walker opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE JUNE 27, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present. John has forwarded the comments to the architect/subcontractor regarding the ambulance building, with suggested colors for the Board to look at. He has met with Councilman Murray to discuss the new proposed Town Hall improvements, with comments and photos for the new board and judges table.  The DOT Permit has been submitted for the water project and just waiting to hear back from them.  On the agenda is a letter from a resident regarding their front yard restoration work. Supervisor Pelham spoke with Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz today who has spoken to Schuylar Minew from Evergreen Contracting in correcting the lawn at 410 State Route 296. Schuylar assured Kyle this would be taken care of. Councilman Murray and Alan Tavenner will do a final walk thru of the entire water project and will take notes of areas that still need restoration work to be completed by Evergreen Contracting. Hickory Hill Pump Station needs a new roof.  John has the Procurement Policy from the Town Clerk and he has spoken to DEP and for a small project they do not need this to be bid out. Supervisor Pelham spoke with Josh Vital, who has been inquiring to contractors for bids. Due to the small roof no one is interested in the work.  Josh Vital will have the work done by WWTP employees and there is money in their budget for this.  Centre Property repairs have been completed. Councilman Van Valin and Fred Grober have met and have asked the Contractor to please leave.  The work is as good as it will get, we are able to hold back a 5% retainage fee ($6,600.) we are holding it for paperwork and we still have a one-year guarantee on the work. When they get their paperwork into us, we have to pay them the $6,600. Supervisor Pelham would like a punch list done. Supervisor Pelham has noted that the lawn is very soft and he is concerned someone could turn their ankle walking on it.  The stairway has 
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been repaired and the work has been done on the sidewalk along State Route 23.  All work is done the best to their abilities. NYSDEC/Army Corps of Engineers Joint Permit Application and the NYS Long Form EAF was presented to the Board for their review. This is for the Mitchell Hollow Brook Bank Stabilization Project.  The Town will need to follow the SEQR process and issue a Negative Declaration for the project.  The project location is the east bank of the Mitchell Hollow Brook, south of NYS Route 23 near confluence of Batavia Kill. The proposed project is to stabilize the eroding stream bank with riprap.  Funds have been set aside through the CWC for this project. The Board will need to review the application & EAF form and give permission for the Supervisor to sign.   A motion to approve the application and EAF form; & allow the Supervisor to sign along with SEQR process & issue the negative declaration was approved by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. Councilman Peters’ has the same question each meeting for John, “The pipe will be in the ground with water flowing before the ground freezes?” John, “They can get the work done.”
2.LOCAL LAW #2 OF 2019: Amending Local Law #3 of 2007 entitled “Water District #1 Rules & Regulations of the Town of Windham” (Superseded by Local Law #3 of 2018) 1-Amendment to Add a New Section 23 – Regulating Connections to Parcels Outside of the Water District. A Water Connection Agreement with the Town of Windham will be required before any property located outside of the Water District may connect to the distribution system. A motion to adopt Local Law #2 of 2019 was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

3.RECEIVED LETTER WITH PHOTOS FROM RESIDENT @ 410 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY concerning last year’s water project. Contractor left lawn in horrible state and lawn still has not been fixed correctly.  Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz has spoken to Schuylar Minew from Evergreen Contracting in correcting the lawn. Schuylar assured Kyle this would be taken care of.
4.LETTER FROM WAJ Athletic Director Joel Middleton is asking permission for use of the Windham Path & Creamery Pond Field for use of sports practices for the WAJ students.  The Cross-Country team is requesting permission to use the Windham Path for practices starting Monday, August 19, 2019 through the end of October, 2019.  The Varsity and Modified Soccer teams are requesting permission to use the Creamery Pond Field for practices starting Friday, September 6, 2019 through the end of October, 2019. Councilman Murray would like to have the Rider added to the Certificate of Liability Insurance. A copy of the Certificate of Liability Insurance is on file in the Town Clerk’s office.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
5.ELECTION of the Coalition of Watershed Towns Executive Committee Members for Greene County.  The Board voted on the following: Two-Year Term Candidates (vote for two regular members and 2 alternates) Regular: Michael McCrary, Town Board Member, Town of Jewett and Steve Walker, Town Board Member, Town of Windham.  Alternate: Rich Tompkins, Supervisor, Town of Ashland and Steve Walker, Town Board Member, Town of Windham.  A motion to approve the above as named was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
6.CATSKILL CENTER FOR CONSERVATION & DEVELOPMENT Streamside Acquisition Program Prop Id: 9318. A Community Review Fact Sheet and Map was provided to the Board for their review.  The area in review is for Tax Map #60.00-3-5.2; 3.10 acres @ County Route 10, Windham. The Board would like this passed to the Planning Board for their review and comment(s).
7.WAJ PTA President Samantha Eilenberger is looking for a contribution support for the 12th Annual Back to School BBQ on September 15, 2019.  Last year a contract was drawn up between Town of Windham and the Windham Ashland Jewett Parent Teacher Association for the sum of $500.00.  The Town Board agreed to do the same for this year.  A motion to approve and allow the Supervisor to sign was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
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8.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REPORT FOR JUNE 2019: $6,480.14.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
9.TOWN JUSTICE REPORT FOR JUNE 2019: Justice McCarthy $385.00 was noted by the Board.
10.GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #13 of 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund Accounts.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #14 OF 2019: to authorize the Supervisor to establish the following new expense account with the General Fund: Expense #7310426-Youth-Water Bill; And to authorize the Supervisor to make the following adjustments: rename the expense account #1620421 Town Hall-Lights to be Town Hall–Electric; and to discontinue the use of #1620411 Town Hall–Heat.  These changes are due to the fact that both the electric accounts coming into the building have been combined to one expense account.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
Attorney Larry Gardner was contacted by Arlene Weissman @ DEP concerning the flood buy-out program for Paul & Nadia Morales, 88 County Route 65, Hensonville, NY.  Larry has reviewed the New York City-Funded Flood Buy-Out Program Contract for Sale of Real Property.  He recommends the Board may give permission to the Supervisor to execute the contract.  A motion to approve execution of the contract was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

POLICE NEGOTIATIONS: Contract Term January 1, 2019-December 31, 2021.  In a letter from Elayne Gold, “the negotiating teams for the Union and the Town were successful in reaching a Tentative Agreement entered on June 3, 2019. I am pleased to report that the Union has ratified the Tentative Agreement.  I write to you today to recommend fully that the Town Board likewise ratified the attached Tentative Agreement.” A motion to enter into the contract was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
11.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent. 
12.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. Turnkey Controls were here to service the three generators last week. They will service the generators twice a year.  This company was on a recommendation from Josh Vital, WWTP.  Turnkey Controls services all the generators at WWTP. NY Rising County Route 56 Culvert Project is close to being complete.  They will have two change orders, one for the plantation and one for the end of the guard rail in front of Donovan’s house. The change orders have been approved and there is money in the project for the change orders to be completed.  The highway is in good shape keeping up with normal routine maintenance and park mowing. They have now mowed the town road shoulders twice.  The Gorman Group will be here next week to seal the final 1.2 miles on Mill Street. 
13.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present.  The Chief has completed more Mandatory Safety Refresher & Sexual Harassment Training classes this week and more dates will need to be given as there are still about 40 more employees who have not completed this training. The 4th of July Celebration went well, thanks to Jim Scarey who organizes the parade every year.  The Windham Police Dept was assisted by the State Police and the Greene County Sheriff’s for the traffic.  There were only two traffic problem spots after the fireworks that will need to be addressed next year, Fromm Road and CD Lane Road. In all with spectators and traffic, within 35 minutes everyone was on their way after the fireworks celebration.  The Chief is going to renumber the police cars. The new car will be 85 and the other car will be 86.  The car with the odd number will be used on the odd number days of the calendar. The car with the even number will be used on the even number days of the calendar. This will help out on the usage and service of the cars.
14.COMMITTEE REPORTS:  Councilman Walker has nothing at this time to report on. Councilman Peters has attended the Mandatory Safety Refresher & Sexual Harassment Training.  He would like to remind the Board to discuss the stipend for the Chief for his hours of 
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preparation and completed training classes.  Councilman Van Valin, the light on the ground that shines on the Centre Property steeple needs to be repaired.  Not sure how this got broken.  Supervisor Pelham, the light came from Wolberg Electric and they should have this on file to reorder. Delaware Engineering has fixed the clock, per John Brust they are ordering a new controller.  The electric line to the clock was not disturbed; it is the controller within the clock that is not working. Councilman Murray has been working with John Brust on the location and the site distance of the new proposed ambulance building; the Supervisor would like to see the driveway entrance come out on South Street rather than State Route 23.  Councilman Murray is also looking at the pricing of the new work to be done at the Town Hall building. It will have to go out for RFP.  Attorney Larry Gardner has reviewed the contract for the flood buy-out.  He has gone back through the Unsafe Building Law and he is awaiting Dominick Caropreso’s report.  He will have an Order for the Supervisor to sign and then a Notice that will be served to the land owner.  He received a phone call from the owner of Whisper Creek concerning their water billing and he also called Kevin Young to be in the loop to discuss this concern at the next Water District Meeting.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: no one was present for comments.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS July 11, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #13-G contained vouchers #479-519, totaling $26,240.99 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #13 no highway vouchers were submitted for payment.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #13 contained vouchers #174-186, totaling $45,577.74 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #7 contained vouchers #48-55, totaling $2,327.47 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
NY RISING WARRANT #26 (Culvert CO 65, Generators, Mad Brook, South Street Stormwater) contained voucher #49-51, totaling $210,415.94 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #14-P for General contained 8 claims, totaling $8,739.93 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 21 claims, totaling $14,017.98 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 6 claims, totaling $6,870.77                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #14-P contained 5 claims, totaling $6,844.60 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #14-P contained 3 claims, totaling $370.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
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EXECUTIVE SESSION Councilman Peters made a motion at 7:37 pm to recess from the Town Board Meeting to go into Executive Session to discuss a personnel issue, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Town Attorney Larry Gardner and Chief of Police Tor Tryland were allowed to stay. All others in the audience were asked to leave.

RECONVENE MEETING Councilman Van Valin made a motion at 8:08 pm to adjourn from Executive Session to reconvene to the Town Board Meeting, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 8:08 pm on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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